HOWDEN TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Howden Town Council held on Tuesday 20 June 2017 at 7 pm in the Council meeting room, 17 Bridgegate, Howden
Apologies:

Councillors A Shone.

Present:

Councillors R Blee, C Burton, R Drury, R Hart, A Martinson, A Morris, D Patrick, H Pears, H Roberts (Chair), C Thackray, E Ward, A Wilson.
In attendance:
One member of the Press, Ward Cllr C Bayram.
Clerk:


Allison Milner 

Min 1616
Declaration of interest

1616.1  No interests were declared.

1616.2
No dispensations were requested/granted.
Min 1617
Minutes of the Town Council Meeting held on 16 May 2017
The minutes of the above meeting were approved as a true record.
Min 1618
17/01720/STPLF.

The Council made the decision to object to application and would recommend that this be brought before the Committee.

A special meeting of the Town Council is to take place on 4 July 2017 to approve the wording of the comments based on the following objections:-

1618.1 The quality and mix of houses looked to be inferior and not in keeping with the diverse and high quality buildings in Howden. The proposals are for standard block type housing and do not take into account differing roof lines and frontages.

1618.2  Apart from money into the education system they are not providing any other “positives” to the development’s impact on Howden or to help the town cope with these new homes. Long term impact must be considered.  No comprehensive details or financial contribution under S106 is mentioned. There is no Open Space consultation document to ascertain what is required. The Town Council is aware of current shortfalls in the provision of recreational opportunities in Howden (e.g. plenty of play areas for younger children – shortage of amenities for older children i.e. Skatepark).
There is no mention of how open spaces/leisure areas/play equipment etc. will continue to be maintained once the development is completed.
1618.3
The Town Council drew attention to the fact that Yorkshire Water recommends in the correspondence, (to be found in the Drainage Impact Assessment Appendix G), that discussions should take place with the Environment Agency and Local Drainage Board to establish the method with which to dispose of surface water from the site, as the local public sewer network does not have the capacity to accept this. There is no evidence in the application that this has been actioned or that using the existing drains around the site is acceptable. 

1618.4
The loss of the previously approved northern relief road would make it impossible to satisfy condition 3 of Policy EC4. This is because the relief road would have removed a substantial amount of traffic, specifically HGVs, thus freeing up more capacity for the additional traffic this development will produce. No development of this size should be allowed without the developer and ERYC working together to provide “necessary transport infrastructure to accommodate expected movement to and from the development”.
The traffic assessments are not comprehensive enough to cover anything other than the immediate junctions to the development. They have failed to look at Barnhill junction (B1230/A63) and Longs Roundabout (A614/B1230) or even the Hailgate/Howdendyke roundabout, all of which will take the impact of the additional traffic. Could the exit from the estate onto Selby road be remodeled to change priorities, encouraging traffic down to Barnhill?
In addition, there is a need to open up the assessment away from the junctions and onto the roads themselves. The junctions can cope but can the road network? Add on the additional traffic onto an already congested Flatgate! Recommend that the impact on the outer junctions and the road network (Flatgate, Selby Road, Pinfold Street, Hailgate etc) is also assessed before any planning permission is considered. 
The transport statement states that Northolmby Street and Bridgegate are two lane and 30mph. They are 20mph and very narrow, restricted two lanes because of on street parking. This is the main route from the site directly into town. These details are fundamental to an application including such an increase in traffic. Proper considerations must be given and CORRECT information used to base assessments on.
Contrary to the design and access statement, traffic from the new development to the coast will NOT use the A63, but will use Selby Road, Northolmby Street, Bridgegate and Flatgate – now the B1230. If accessing the M62 from the development, traffic will split, some through town on the B1230, some A63.
Transport to Station. There is no mention of a much needed bus service to Howden station – which should be provided. The Station is already over its capacity for parking spaces. The nature of this development is likely to be occupied by people commuting daily from the town and this application makes no provisions for easy and safe access to the Station.
Specifically, in the Design Access Statement there is no mention of all train services, specifically the service between Hull, Leeds and Manchester. This route is the busiest and therefore no consideration has been made on the additional impact the use of this route will have on the traffic, station & car parking (all of which are already currently inadequate). This application leaves it up to Network Rail to provide capacity for parking and extra strain on these services and does not in any way address any responsibility for this.

1618.5
Should permission be granted, ALL construction traffic should be from the west and must not travel through the town at all. Working hours and noise and disruption should be strictly controlled and monitored. A Construction Transport plan must be written, consulted upon and agreed before planning is granted - in order to cause minimal disruption to the Town.
The public right of way through this site should be maintained in a safe manner throughout the development works.
1618.6  There have been no follow up survey works which were identified and recommended by the ecologist. The site was cleared before an ecologist could undertake an appropriate survey. Recommend that these surveys are undertaken at the appropriate time of year and following the national guidelines before any planning permission is considered.
The proposals also do not take into account the access point onto Howden Marsh  (LNR) from Selby Road, which is almost directly opposite the site. There will be an increased impact on the Marsh, not just from dog walkers, but also because it will be used as a link through to Marsh End (Dentist) and Pinfold Street (Medical Centre). 
Also to say that the provided open spaces can be used for dog walkers etc. is a conflicting usage of the site, which will probably have dog fouling legislation placed upon them.


Min 1619
Internal Auditor’s Report
The report by the Internal Auditor was delivered verbally by the Chair.  There were a number of issues raised, namely the lack of regular monthly bank reconciliations and incomplete year end accounts being supplied. Also a previous amount of VAT which had not been claimed back.  The Clerk explained that the year end accounts were incomplete due to a £10.77 imbalance which she couldn’t find.  This was subsequently found and put right. In future, the accounts should be undertaken in a more timely manner and members of the Council should receive such reports in plenty of time before the meeting.
Min 1620
Annual Return for the Year Ended 31 March 2017
1620.1
The Chair drew attention to Section 1 of the Annual Return which related to the procedures for ensuring that proper financial controls were in place in the conduct of the Council’s business.  The Council resolved to approve the Annual Governance Statement for 2016/2017.
1620.2
The Chair drew attention to Section 2 of the Annual Return, the Accounting Statements, which gave a detailed summary of the financial affairs of the Council.  The Council resolved to approve the Accounting Statements for 2016/17.
Min 1621
Action Log

1621.1

Bus Shelter – ongoing. 

1621.2

Topple Testing – ICCM advise 5 yearly stability inspections.  Those memorials between the heights of 500mm and 1500mm ONLY, which have passed hand pressure tests, should be topple tested. Clerk to arrange for the calibration of the tester.
1621.3
Chain of Office – The Clerk and Chair to investigate options.

1621.4
Derwent Drain – Smells etc reported to EA and also ERYC.  Both agencies saying they are unable to resolve.  This is to go back to Overview and Scrutiny Committee in June.  OHDB will then call a meeting with the Environment Agency, ERYC and member of the Town Council to pursue options.

Min 1622
Minutes of the following Committee Meetings
The minutes of the following Committee meetings were received.
1622.1
Planning Committee meeting held on 6 June 2017.

1622.2
RAM Committee meeting held on 13 June 2017.

Min 1623
Safety
1623.1
The bucket swing had been damaged, the Clerk was looking into the repair/replacement of it.

1623.2
Marsh – fallen trees.  Members of the Council have removed them.

No further safety concerns were noted.

Min 1624
North Howden Station Car Park

Cllr Ward reported increasing numbers of vehicles parking on the grass verges and pavements on Station Road.  ERYC has put signs up to say “no parking on the mowed verges” but this was just moving the vehicles further up the road.  The state of the station car park was very poor and in desperate need of repair.
Cllr Bayram reported that he would raise the matter with Alan Menzies, ERYC.

Min 1625
Promoting Howden

1625.1
Cllr Martinson reported that the team was currently in the process of building a Howden “asset” register – i.e. what does Howden have?

1625.2
There have been issues with the email address to contact the Your Howden administrators, but this was ongoing and a fix was being sought.

1625.3
Cllr Martinson said she believed that the best method of bringing people into Howden was to hold events and expressed disappointment that the Town Council did not do anything for the Civic Weekend.  It was her belief that the Town Council was not promoting Howden if it does not organise events and leaves it to other organisations.  Other members of the Council felt that holding events was not its primary duty and that it supported the Town in many different ways but also included hosting the yearly Christmas Fayre.
Min 1626
Report from ERY Councillor Bayram

Cllr Bayram reported that residents had approached him and asked for a bus shelter near the war memorial.  The Chair informed him that ERYC planning has said that because it was a conservation area, it was not a suitable place to situate one.

Min 1627
June Accounts

The accounts for June were approved as per the attached sheet.
Min 1628
Date of Next Meeting

Tuesday 18 July 2017.

The meeting ended at 9:05 pm.
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Services/Goods provided £

Staff Costs 2,710.65      

Grounds + JBC Maintenance (675.41 + 398.45)

1,073.86      

Town Bus 320.00        

Electric for May 71.54          

Gas for May 36.77          

Office Phone (May) 35.24          

 Supply & install of summer plant display 3,198.00      

Council Insurance Premium 3,205.40      

Motor Insurance 238.16        

Annual support for RBS system 139.20        

Being a Good Cllr Course 585.00        

Vision ICT Email hosting 259.20        

Drinking cups, hand towels, toilet rolls 66.77          

3 x Hammerite Paint for Minster Railings 45.96          

Fuel Accounts 40.65          

Roadsweeper supplies 19.80          

Internal audit for year end. 487.50        

Cleaning services 127.50        

Window cleaning services 15.00          

Total 12,676.20    

Receipts

Room rental for Probus 90.00          

Refund for Rates - JBC 532.65        

Asselby contribution to JBC budget 386.70        

Total 1,009.35      

 

Approved by Council 20 June 2017
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